
 

 

 
La Academia Dolores Huerta Charter Middle School  

“A Dual Language Charter Middle School” 
400 W.Bell St. 

Las Cruces, NM 88005 
Phone: 575-526-2984 

Fax: 575-523-5407  
 
The mission of La Academia Dolores Huerta is to provide a diverse bilingual educational program in the arts that fosters the 
development of a strong socio-cultural identity while achieving academic success. 
 
La misión de La Academia Dolores Huerta es proporcionar un programa educativo bilingüe diverso de las artes que fomenta 
el desarrollo de una fuerte identidad sociocultural mientras se logra el éxito académico. 
 

Special Governing Council Meeting Minutes 
Tuesday, May 2, 2023 at 5:30 PM, via Zoom: 

https://us06web.zoom.us/j/84913110353?pwd=TGFneXJvM2sxeWZXdnFWTHA2eS9Kdz09 
Meeting ID: 849 1311 0353  Passcode: A4RzQK 

 
1) Adrian Gaytan call the meeting to order at 5:32 PM.  
2) Roll call and establish quorum 

GC Members Present: 
Adrian Gaytan, President  
Elaine Palma, Secretary  
Dalina Matsumoto, Treasurer  
Hilda Paz, Vice President 
Nelly Garcia, General Member 
 
Quorum established 
 
Guests: Sylvy Galvan de Lucero, Head Administrator; Mirna Rodriguez, LADH Business 
Specialist; Justine Vigil, Business Manager with The Vigil Group 
 

3) Approval of agenda  
Adrian Gaytan moved to approve the 5.2.23 Special GC meeting agenda; Dalina 
Matsumoto seconded 
Roll Call Vote:  
Elaine Palma: yes 
Adrian Gaytan: yes 
Nelly Garcia: yes 
Dalina Matsumoto: yes 
Hilda Paz: yes 
 
None opposed; motion passed 
 



 

 

4) Open forum-public input* 
 
Public comments and observations regarding education policy and governance issues, as well as the 
strategic planning are heard at this time. Time limit per presenter may be imposed by Chair 

  
 No guest in Zoom waiting room. 
 
ACTION ITEMS 
 

5) Review, discussion, and possible approval of the 2023-2024 proposed school budget,  
Presented by Mirna Rodriguez 
 
Mrs. Rodriguez reported that generating the proposed 2023-2024 school budget in time to 
have the GC review and vote on it before the submission deadline of May 4th had been a 
challenge secondary to not having received form 910B5 from the PED until April 26th. 
Form 910B5 is required to generate the budget as it provides the school with their State 
Equalizing Guarantee (SEG). Mrs. Rodriguez, Mrs. Galvan de Lucero, and Justine Vigil 
worked on the budget from the receipt of the form through yesterday to get the proposed 
budget ready. However, there was an error on the budget template PED provided and 
currently LADH is not getting credit for additional instructional days. Mrs. Rodriguez 
noted that PED changed the calendar template this year and had everyone work through it 
at the spring budget workshop. It was not until this week that they discovered the error.  
Mrs. Rodriguez is waiting to hear back from LADH’s budget analyst to see if SEG will 
be revised to include the additional instructional days. Her last attempt at contact was at 
noon today. Justine Vigil noted that the proposed budget will be submitted on May 4th 
and if there is an adjustment it will most likely come in the form of a BAR in July. 
However, she noted that she is not sure how PED will handle the situation.  
 
Justine Vigil provided an overview of the proposed budget: 

• The assigned SEG is based on a student enrollment of 66.5 students, which is the 
average of the 2022-2023 academic year 80th and 120th day counts.  

• The SEG is calculated based on student projection; SPED program; bilingual 
program; fine arts program; and PE. All these programs generate units, which are 
then multiplied by a given unit value.  

• The SEG for the 2023-2024 school year is $846,331. 
• LADH will carryover $106,000 into the 2023-2023 academic year. 
• The SEG is smaller than typical secondary to the complete elimination of the 

small school size fund.  
• Student projection for the 2023-2024 academic year is 75 students. Dalina 

Matsumoto asked what drives student projection. Mrs. Galvan de Lucero 
explained that historically LADH has had 120 students enrolled. Student 
enrollment significantly decreased when the school moved from their Main St. 
location to their current location. PED requests student projects for the upcoming 
academic year in October. The projection of 75 students was based on the 
historical information and the number of students needed for the school to 
continue to operate. Realistically, and because all carry over monies were used to 



 

 

balance the budget, student enrollment needs to increase to 100+ to keep the 
school open.   

• The proposed balanced budget includes:  
o State mandated 1% increase in ERB contribution; 6% increase in salary; 

6-8% increase in healthcare benefits (for employees making $60,000+ it is 
a 60/40 spilt; for those making $50,000-$59,999 a 70/30 split; and for 
those under $50,000 an 80/20 split) 

• Two teacher vacancies (e.g., science and Spanish) will not be filled in 2023-2024 
to make sure LADH presented a balanced budget. Mrs. Galvan de Lucero noted 
that there are two teachers currently on staff that have those certifications and 
were willing to teach those classes next year.   

• 57% of budget will be going to instructional, slightly below the 65% required by 
PED. Given the current SEG, this was the best that could be done.  

 
Adrian Gaytan moved to approve the 2023-2024 proposed school budget with the 
knowledge that LADH could see an increase in its SEG; Dalina Matsumoto 
seconded 
Roll Call Vote:  
Adrian Gaytan: yes 
Elaine Palma: yes 
Nelly Garcia: yes 
Dalina Matsumoto: yes 
Hilda Paz: yes 
 
None opposed; motion passed 

 
6) Review, discussion, and possible approval of the 2023-2024 proposed academic calendar, 

Presented by Sylvy Galvan de Lucero 
 
Mrs. Galvan de Lucero noted that there might be small changes made secondary to 
information presented in an email sent from Las Cruces Public Schools (LCPS) on 
4.27.23 indicating that “There were some changes in the last legislative session that 
required Las Cruces Public Schools to make Election Day a holiday, as well as adding a 
Spring Holiday for students and staff.” However, neither Mrs. Galvan de Lucero nor Mrs. 
Rodriguez have been able to locate the legislation that required those holidays and the 
updated 2023-2024 LCPS emailed did not have the changes.   

• Start date: July 17 staff; ½ day July 20th for students with July 21st being their first 
full day  

• Final day: May 31st 
• New PED requirements are for 1140 instructional hours/180 days in the 

classroom. LADH exceeds with 1179 instructional hours/181.5 days in the 
classroom 

•  
 
Adrian Gaytan moved to approved the proposed 2023-2024 academic calendar; 
Elaine Palma seconded 



 

 

 
Roll Call Vote:  
Adrian Gaytan: yes 
Elaine Palma: yes 
Nelly Garcia: yes 
Dalina Matsumoto: yes 
Hilda Paz: yes 
 
None opposed; motion passed 
 
 

7) Adjourn special GC meeting. 
Adrian Gaytan moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:05 pm; Dalina Matsumoto 
seconded 
Roll Call Vote:  
Adrian Gaytan: yes 
Elaine Palma: yes 
Nelly Garcia: yes 
Dalina Matsumoto: yes 
Hilda Paz: yes 
 
None opposed; motion passed 
 

 
 
*Any individual attending a board meeting may sign in to participate in the Public Input section of the 
Agenda, if any. Such persons may speak on any item after the individual is recognized by the President of 
the Board and introduces himself/herself at the podium. The Governing Council of La Academia Dolores 
Huerta will not take action on any item presented under Public Input, until an opportunity to do so is 
afforded. La Academia Dolores Huerta will provide an interpreter for the Hearing Impaired and 
simultaneous Spanish translation upon request. Requests should be submitted to the chancellor’s office 
three days prior to the meeting. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 
 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 


